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APPENDIX B TO PART 1005 [RESERVED] 

APPENDIX C TO PART 1005—ISSUANCE OF 
OFFICIAL INTERPRETATIONS 

OFFICIAL INTERPRETATIONS 

Pursuant to section 916(d) of the Act, the 
Bureau has designated the Associate Direc-
tor and other officials of the Division of Re-
search, Markets, and Regulations as officials 
‘‘duly authorized’’ to issue, at their discre-
tion, official interpretations of this part. Ex-
cept in unusual circumstances, such inter-
pretations will not be issued separately but 
will be incorporated in an official com-
mentary to this part, which will be amended 
periodically. 

REQUESTS FOR ISSUANCE OF OFFICIAL 
INTERPRETATIONS 

A request for an official interpretation 
shall be in writing and addressed to the Bu-
reau of Consumer Financial Protection, 1700 
G Street NW., Washington, DC 20006. The re-
quest shall contain a complete statement of 
all relevant facts concerning the issue, in-
cluding copies of all pertinent documents. 

SCOPE OF INTERPRETATIONS 

No interpretations will be issued approving 
financial institutions’ forms or statements. 
This restriction does not apply to forms or 
statements whose use is required or sanc-
tioned by a government agency. 

SUPPLEMENT I TO PART 1005—OFFICIAL 
INTERPRETATIONS 

SECTION 1005.2 DEFINITIONS 

2(a) Access Device 

1. Examples. The term ‘‘access device’’ in-
cludes debit cards, personal identification 
numbers (PINs), telephone transfer and tele-
phone bill payment codes, and other means 
that may be used by a consumer to initiate 
an electronic fund transfer (EFT) to or from 
a consumer account. The term does not in-
clude magnetic tape or other devices used in-
ternally by a financial institution to initiate 
electronic transfers. 

2. Checks used to capture information. The 
term ‘‘access device’’ does not include a 
check or draft used to capture the Magnetic 
Ink Character Recognition (MICR) encoding 
to initiate a one-time automated clearing-
house (ACH) debit. For example, if a con-
sumer authorizes a one-time ACH debit from 
the consumer’s account using a blank, par-
tially completed, or fully completed and 
signed check for the merchant to capture the 
routing, account, and serial numbers to ini-
tiate the debit, the check is not an access de-
vice. (Although the check is not an access 
device under Regulation E, the transaction 

is nonetheless covered by the regulation. See 
comment 3(b)(1)–1.v.) 

2(b) Account 

1. Consumer asset account. The term ‘‘con-
sumer asset account’’ includes: 

i. Club accounts, such as vacation clubs. In 
many cases, however, these accounts are ex-
empt from the regulation under § 1005.3(c)(5) 
because all electronic transfers to or from 
the account have been preauthorized by the 
consumer and involve another account of the 
consumer at the same institution. 

ii. A retail repurchase agreement (repo), 
which is a loan made to a financial institu-
tion by a consumer that is collateralized by 
government or government-insured securi-
ties. 

2. Certain employment-related cards not cov-
ered. The term ‘‘payroll card account’’ does 
not include a card used solely to disburse in-
centive-based payments (other than commis-
sions which can represent the primary means 
through which a consumer is paid), such as 
bonuses, which are unlikely to be a con-
sumer’s primary source of salary or other 
compensation. The term also does not in-
clude a card used solely to make disburse-
ments unrelated to compensation, such as 
petty cash reimbursements or travel per 
diem payments. Similarly, a payroll card ac-
count does not include a card that is used in 
isolated instances to which an employer 
typically does not make recurring payments, 
such as when providing final payments or in 
emergency situations when other payment 
methods are unavailable. However, all trans-
actions involving the transfer of funds to or 
from a payroll card account are covered by 
the regulation, even if a particular trans-
action involves payment of a bonus, other in-
centive-based payment, or reimbursement, 
or the transaction does not represent a 
transfer of wages, salary, or other employee 
compensation. 

3. Examples of accounts not covered by 
Regulation E (12 CFR Part 1005) include: 

i. Profit-sharing and pension accounts es-
tablished under a trust agreement, which are 
exempt under § 1005.2(b)(2). 

ii. Escrow accounts, such as those estab-
lished to ensure payment of items such as 
real estate taxes, insurance premiums, or 
completion of repairs or improvements. 

iii. Accounts for accumulating funds to 
purchase U.S. savings bonds. 

Paragraph 2(b)(2) 

1. Bona fide trust agreements. The term 
‘‘bona fide trust agreement’’ is not defined 
by the Act or regulation; therefore, financial 
institutions must look to state or other ap-
plicable law for interpretation. 

2. Custodial agreements. An account held 
under a custodial agreement that qualifies as 
a trust under the Internal Revenue Code, 
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